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	Administrative Council

Wellesley College

	
	106 Central Street

Wellesley, Massachusetts  02481-8203


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING

December 6, 2010
Academic Council Room

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

The meeting was convened at 11:00 a.m. by President H. Kim Bottomly.  The minutes of the September 20, 2010, meeting were approved as distributed.

President’s Report

President Bottomly commented that the Wellesley community had been very busy during the fall semester and noted that the January 2011 Albright Institute will be another exciting time for us.   She provided the following updates:

· The Board of Trustees held a very successful two-day retreat in October, replacing their usual October committee meetings.  The Board understands and appreciates our academic program, our admissions policies, and our intellectual community, while remaining aware of the considerable financial constraints we face.
· One of President Bottomly’s continuing priorities this fall has been traveling to visit individual donors and foundations.  She is looking forward to initiating a process to develop campaign fund-raising priorities which are consistent with our institutional priorities and informed by our academic planning processes.
· President Bottomly and the Board will be exploring ways to finance some of our most pressing facilities needs for both academic and residential space.  She has charged a new committee, the Steering Committee to Evaluate Building Utilization and Renovation Strategies, with developing a schedule of capital improvements over the next 10-15 years.  Andy Shennan and Andy Evans will lead this committee, and other members include Debra DeMeis, Donna Ng, Julia Parrillo, and Pete Zuraw.
· The Board voted to revise the endowment spending policy, as recommended by the Endowment Spending Task Force.  The most significant change is a reduction from 5.0% to 4.5% in the target spending rate.
· The goal is to smooth expenditures from the endowment from year to year and to protect the value of the endowment in perpetuity.
· In the long-term, we will have a reduced spending rate, but in the near term we will benefit from slightly higher spending as the result of an inflation adjustment embedded in the new policy.  We will be in a much better position to plan for future operating budget deficits.

· The Board agreed that we should review the new policy in three years.

· We continue to plan carefully for significant budget deficits projected for the “out” years, while we monitor and adjust our assumptions and projections.
· Wellesley hosted the annual Seven College Conference on the Monday and Tuesday following Thanksgiving, which was attended by Presidents, Provosts, Deans of Students, Deans of Admissions, and Faculty Representatives from Mount Holyoke, Barnard, Bryn Mawr, Smith, and Vassar.  The topic for discussion was the continued relevance of the liberal arts.
· President Bottomly attended the annual meeting of the Presidents of the COFHE (Consortium on Financing Higher Education), where discussions were held regarding current financial aid policies.  

· The newly formed Presidential Cabinet, composed of members of senior staff and other key roles across campus, has been meeting twice a month.  They are near completion of their project of developing long-term institutional goals and annual priorities.

· President Bottomly thanked Veronica Craven and Andrea Levitt for co-chairing this year’s Charitable Giving Campaign, and she encouraged the community to contribute.  She looks forward to seeing everyone at the Winter Solstice to be held in Tishman Commons on December 16.

Update on Sakai and Zimbra
Veronica Brandstrader, IS Planning and Communication, gave the following update:
· Right now Sakai course sites are ready to be used by faculty for the spring 2011 semester, and several classes have been using Sakai during the fall semester.  Faculty can request a First Class conference, however, if they prefer.
· IS is reassessing the use of Zimbra for email and calendaring and will be working with an advisory committee of community members to help them re-evaluate the choice of tools.  
· Decisions will be made and implemented within three to four months, to allow our entering student population to use the chosen email system in May 2011.  The rest of the Wellesley community will move to the new tools in the following months.

· Veronica encouraged us to transition to Sakai as soon as possible.

· Ravi Ravishanker, our new Chief Information Officer, is very interested in meeting with people either individually or as a group, to discuss concerns or issues.

State of the Honor Code
Vicki Errickson (2011), Chief Justice for the 2010-2011 academic year, and Chair of the Honor Code Council, reported on the State of the Honor Code and on hearings from the 2009-2010 academic year.
· The Honor Code Council is made up of 12 student representatives appointed through SOAC; nine faculty members assigned through Academic Council; and administrative members who include Andrew Shennan, Debra DeMeis, Michelle Lepore, John O’Keefe, and Joanne Murray.
· The council heard a total of 31 cases in the 2009-2010 academic year.  Of these, 21 were of an academic nature; 10 were of a social nature.
· In three cases, Honor Code Council found that no violation of the Honor Code had occurred.  Nine of the academic cases were conducted through the Faculty-Student Resolution Process.  

· Of the academic cases heard, 13 involved plagiarism, five involved cheating on an exam, and one involved the submission of the same paper for multiple classes.  

· Social cases heard included five cases of theft and three cases that involved misuse of First Class.

· The number of cases last year (31) is an increase from the year before (22).  Some of this is attributed to the Faculty-Student Resolution Process and is seen as a positive thing.  

· Honor Code Council recognizes and is appreciative of the trust placed in their processes by professors, students, administrators, Campus Police, and the Registrar’s Office.
Report on Investments
Deborah Kuenstner, Chief Investment Officer provided the following information:
· The endowment’s investment return in FY 2010 was 9.3%, a return that compares favorably to the prior two years and exceeds our required rate for return.  The required rate of return is the return needed to cover the payout that the endowment makes to the operating budget and inflation, which is approximately 8%.
· At the highest level, the asset allocation of the endowment is 50% in traditional stocks and bonds, and 50% in alternative assets.
· The place to look for information about the endowment is the College’s annual report, which should be available very soon.

· A question was asked about whether the College had changed the risk profile of the endowment since the financial crisis.  Ms. Kuenstner responded that it is certainly something that has been considered, but in order to do that, we would have to increase our allocation to long-term government bonds.  At current yields, increasing our allocation might actually increase volatility of the endowment return.  In addition, current yields are so far below the required return that we would have to reduce our expected return.  What has been changed since the financial crisis is the spending policy.  Those changes smooth out payments from the endowment in such a way that the College has a longer period to make adjustments to the operating budget.
Committee Reports – Student Senate Representative, John O’Keefe
Class Dean John O’Keefe, one of the Administrative Council representatives to Student Senate reported as follows:
· Our students are highly organized; Student Senate is a very active and vital part of the students’ experience and works very hard to bring students’ opinions to the forefront.  They meet once a week on Monday nights and are a great example of collaboration between students and the College administration.  
· They are governed by a cabinet, which includes the College Government President, Vice President,  Bursar, Chief Justice, Director of On-Campus Affairs (DOOCA), Multi-Cultural Affairs Coordinator (for diversity issues),  and Chair of the Committee for Political and Legislative Action (CPLA – to bring political and social issues to the front in a non-partisan way).  There are about 75 Senators, who are representatives of residences or student organizations.  Meetings are also attended by the Dean of Students, Debra DeMeis, and the Associate Dean of Students, Michelle Lepore.
· Student Senate does the following:
· Disburses money (student activities fees) and works at making sure that their processes for spending and allocating money are fair and serve students’ needs;
· Chooses students who work on committees and report back to Senate each week;
· Organizes student events (ex: Culture Shock and social events like Fall Frenzy);
· Provides a place where student concerns are addressed (ex:  changes to overnight infirmary a few years ago);
· Currently working on a sexual assault policy;
· Currently working on their own constitution to assure better and updated ways of getting things done.  (They have already changed the language in their constitution to be gender neutral to reflect the fact that we now have male students on campus; they want to be welcoming to everyone.) 
Academic Council’s Advisory Committee on Library and Technology Policy
Lisa Easley, Steering Committee, discussed the motion that was voted into legislation by Academic Council on 11/3/2010 to create an Advisory Committee on Technology and Library Policy.  
· Academic Council devoted many meetings to this subject with much discussion, and Administrative Council has been asked to designate a representative who will attend the meetings of this new committee.  It should be noted, however, that there was insufficient time to follow the usual policies of revising the by-laws before making this interim appointment.
· Jennifer Thomas-Starck has agreed to be the Administrative Council’s interim representative to this committee.
· Ravi Ravishanker, Chief Information Officer, will address our concerns at the next Administrative Council meeting in February 2011.

Announcements

· Veronica Craven reminded us that the annual Charitable Giving Campaign will close on December 10.  She encouraged us to choose from a list of several excellent charitable organizations that work to improve local and/or global situations.  Veronica also requested donations of items for the raffle.  Names of raffle winners will be drawn at the Winter Solstice.

· Jane Jackson invited everyone to participate in singing at the Winter Solstice.

· Rebecca Yturregui (Director, Advancement Marketing, in Resources) announced that Resources had launched a fundraising campaign during Fall 2010 to encourage younger alumnae to contribute, and that they had won a gold award from CASE (Council for the Advancement and Support of Education) District 1.  The award will be presented at the District 1 conference in Boston in January.
· Martha Dietrick announced that Wellesley’s softball field had won the “Field of the Year” award, and she thanked everyone who contributed to that achievement.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Holliday
Secretary

